

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Budzinski, Oliver

Working Paper

An institutional analysis of the enforcement problems in merger control

IME Working Paper, No. 101

Provided in Cooperation with:

Department of Environmental and Business Economics (IME), University of Southern Denmark

Suggested Citation: Budzinski, Oliver (2010): An institutional analysis of the enforcement problems in merger control, IME Working Paper, No. 101, University of Southern Denmark, Department of Environmental and Business Economics (IME), Esbjerg

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/82795

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



An Institutional Analysis of the Enforcement Problems in Merger Control

Oliver Budzinski

June 2010

© University of Southern Denmark, Esbjerg and the author, 2010

Editor: Finn Olesen

Department of Environmental and Business Economics IME WORKING PAPER 101/10

ISSN 1399-3224

All rights reserved. No part of this WORKING PAPER may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without the written permission of IME except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews.

Oliver Budzinski

Department of Environmental and Business Economics University of Southern Denmark Niels Bohrs Vej 9-10 DK-6700 Esbjerg

Tel.: +45 6550 4159

Fax: +45 6550 1091

E-mail: obu@sam.sdu.dk

Abstract

The literature identifies a significant drop in merger control enforcement activity on both sides of the Atlantic during the last decade. Furthermore, this drop in enforcement activity is convincingly connected to enforcement problems on the sides of the competition agencies. This paper goes beyond the identification of underenforcement and proceeds to the analysis of causes for the enforcement problems and the discussion of possible solutions. It argues that modern institutional economics suggest that a lack of 'fit' between the 'new' economic approach to merger control and the 'old' institutional environment of the legal enforcement procedures explains the drop of enforcement effectiveness on both sides of the Atlantic by implicitly raising the standard of proof, leading to unattainable standards, virtually eroding merger control enforcement power. As a consequence, the effects-based approach to merger control fails due to its failure to acknowledge its institutional implications. Reconciling industrial and institutional economics – promoting a comprehensive competition economics approach – however offers avenues towards an effective use of sophisticated industrial economic theories and methods. Firstly, incorporating economics into enforceable rules like strong rebuttable presumptions would adjust substantive merger control policy to the procedural institutional environment. Secondly, a reform of the standards of proof provisions would adjust the procedural framework to the characteristics of modern economic evidence and concepts. In summary, the enforcement problems in merger control require even more economic thinking, complementing industrial economic thought with institutional economic thought.

I like to thank Arndt Christiansen and Eva Roth as well as the participants of research seminars at the Kiel Institute for the World Economy and at the Düsseldorf Institute for Competition Economics (DICE) for valuable comments on earlier versions of this paper.

JEL-Codes: K21, L40, D02

Keywords: Merger control, European competition policy, antitrust, enforcement problems, institutional economics, more economic approach, standard of proof

Contents

1.	Introduction	7
2.	Enforcement Problems on Both Sides of the Atlantic: An Overview	10
	2.1. Reported Evidence on the Decrease in Merger Control	
	Enforcement	10
	2.2. Enforcement Problems versus Justified Lenient Merger Control	13
3.	In Search of Causes: The Explanatory Power of Institutional	
	Economics	19
	3.1. Effectivity of Rules: Why Merger Control Needs Guidance	
	from Effective Institutions.	19
	3.2. Incongruent Institutions Causing an Implicitly Increasing	
	Standard of Proof: The Neglected Dimension	22
	3.3. Findings	31
4.	Towards an Institutional Fit of an Economics-Based Merger Control:	
	Competition Policy Recommendations	32
	4.1. Introductory Remarks	32
	4.2. Adjusting Economics-Based Merger Control: The Role of	
	Rebuttable Presumptions	33
	4.3. Adjusting the Procedural Institutions: Standard of Proof	38
5.	Conclusions	42
6	References	44

1. Introduction

Merger control on both sides of the Atlantic has been subject to an extensive and rigorous modernization during the last 10-15 years, injecting tools, theories and methods of modern industrial economic thinking into merger control policy. The goal of the 'economics approach' to merger control was to enhance the welfare effects of merger policy by reducing false decisions by competition policy authorities. In order to effectively attack both types of decision errors – false positives and false negatives – the previous, more structural approach was sought to be replaced by an effects-based approach,2 evaluating the actual effects on consumer welfare of each specific merger project beyond certain de minimis-thresholds. In the light of new and innovative economic theories (in particular game-theoretic oligopoly economics), methods (inter alia modern econometrics and quantitative market definition techniques) and instruments (for instance, merger simulation models), optimism was widespread that a more rule-based merger control could be superseded by a superior case-by-case analysis of actual merger effects – anticompetitive ones (harming consumer welfare) as well as procompetitive ones (e.g. efficiencies). The rationale behind this movement was that a rule based merger policy, generalizing merger projects into types or classes according to predominantly structural criteria, may very well lead to correct decisions in the majority of cases (if the rules are welldrafted) but inevitably involves false decisions every time that a case displays untypical effects. Despite belonging to a class of mergers that display in majority harmful (harmless) effects, a particular merger project can exceptionally have procompetitive (anticompetitive) net effects on consumer welfare. Consequently, starting from a rule-based merger policy, there is room for improve-

In the EU, this development is usually labelled 'more economic approach' (inter alia Christiansen 2006, 2010; Neven 2006; Röller & Stehmann 2006). In the U.S., where a comparable development started significantly earlier, the label 'Post Chicago economics' is sometimes used (inter alia Brodley 1995; Baker 1999a; Hovenkamp 2001).

² See inter alia *Röller* 2005; *Röller* & de la Mano 2006; *Baxter* et al. 2006; *Röller* & *Stehmann* 2006; *Neven* & *Albaek* 2007; *Werden* 2008; *White* 2008; *Neven* & de la Mano 2009; *Drauz* et al. 2010.

ment if competition policy tools are available to evaluate the effects of each single case, thus minimizing false decisions. The major driving-force of the antitrust revolution of the 1990s and 2000s was that modern industrial economics and its sophisticated quantitative techniques, along with modern computing capacities and an improved data availability (e.g. scanner cashpoints), enables competition authorities to successfully perform a more effects-based, case-by-case merger control based upon case-tailormade quantitative predictions of merger effects – something that had been impossible or impracticable in former times.

However, looking at the record of the more-economics merger control reveals a surprising picture. Prominent authors on both sides of the Atlantic bemoan severe enforcement problems in merger control (US: Baker & Shapiro 2008b; Farrell & Shapiro 2008; EU: Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009; Christiansen 2010: 533-536). Competition authorities have been less successful than ever to challenge harmful mergers, symbolized in all-time lows in prohibition decisions and enforcement activities (see section II.1 for details). This includes both prominent failures in court as well as a subsequent risk-averse enforcement strategy, avoiding enforcement action in order to avoid reputation-damaging failures in the courts (US: Baker & Shapiro 2008a; Frankel 2008; EU: Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009). At first sight, it looks as if the economic armament, instead of having sharpened the sword of merger control, has actually disarmed merger control, turning it into a paper tiger according to the insider opinion of practitioners (evidence provided by Baker & Shapiro 2008a,b). The high hopes of minimizing decisions errors by an effects-based merger control appear to be shattered. While the literature is quite vocal on the phenomenon, explanations are considerably less developed.

This paper contributes to explain the current enforcement problems of the economized merger control by pointing to a widely neglected perspective. While modern *industrial* economics have been comprehensively injected into merger control, the insights of modern *institutional* economics have been ne-

glected so far. The economics of institutions – in a simplified expression the economics of rules - focus on how sets of formal and informal rules interact with, for instance market-related, human behaviour, co-evolutionary shaping both the modes of behaviour (including business strategies) and the institutions themselves (positive institutional economics) as well as on deriving policy implications how to design effective rules (normative institutional economics). Thus, the institutional economics of competition policy (or, in other words, the economics of competition rules) provide insights on why rules cannot be enforced effectively and how such problems can be solved. With respect to the current enforcement problems in merger control, an institutional economic approach helps to explain the reasons for the enforcement deficits and offers valuable insights for strategies to overcome them. In this paper, I argue that a lack of 'fit' between the 'new' economic approach to merger control and the 'old' institutional environment of the legal procedures surrounding the enforcement of merger control decisions explains the drop of enforcement effectiveness on both sides of the Atlantic. These frictions at the institutional interface between the two systems (economic analysis vs. enforcement procedures) implicitly and self-reinforcing raised the standard of proof for anticompetitive effects. This can lead to unattainable standards of proof, virtually eroding any merger control enforcement power and eventually making sophisticated economic theories and methods worthless for competition law proceedings involving predictions about future effects. As a consequence, the effects-based approach to merger control fails due to its failure to acknowledge its institutional implications. Reconciling industrial and institutional economics - promoting a comprehensive competition economics approach - however offers avenues towards an effective use of sophisticated industrial economic theories and methods. The paper outlines two of them. Firstly, incorporating economics into enforceable rules like strong rebuttable presumptions would adjust substantive merger control policy to the procedural institutional environment. Secondly, a reform of the standards of proof provisions would adjust the procedural framework to the characteristics of modern economic evidence and concepts. In summary, the enforcement

problems in merger control require even more economic thinking, complementing industrial economic thought with institutional economic thought.

2. Enforcement Problems on Both Sides of the Atlantic: An Overview

2.1. Reported Evidence on the Decrease in Merger Control Enforcement

According to the literature, merger control enforcers on both sides of the Atlantic prominently failed to enforce the desired sanctions against mergers with anticompetitive effects during the last decade. Prominently, both the U.S. antitrust authorities (Federal Trade Commission, FTC, and Department of Justice, DoJ) and the European Commission (EC) failed to successfully challenge the Oracle/PeopleSoft-merger despite strong and sophisticated economic evidence (*Budzinski & Christiansen* 2007a). However, this case just represents the tip of the iceberg of controversial cases where the antitrust authorities ended up on the receiving end.³ The FTC, for instance, performed a record-breaking series of suffering defeats before the courts for about 7 years until a successful request for a preliminary injunction against the CCC/Mitchell merger (a 3-to-2 merger in automobile insurance and repair business software markets) in March 2009 (*Tucker* 2009). The other federal merger control authority in the U.S., the Anti-

_

³ Controversial cases to be mentioned here include (without claim of completeness) for the U.S. Oracle/PeopleSoft, SunGard Data Systems, Arch Coal/Triton, Whole Foods/Wild Oats, XM/Sirius, Häagen-Dazs/Dreyer's, Whirlpool/Maytag, Google/DoubleClick, Oracle/Sun and for the EU Tetra Oracle/PeopleSoft, Laval/Sidel, SonyBMG, T-Mobile Austria/tele.ring, E.ON/MOL, Korsnäs/Assidomän Cartonboard, Inco/Falconbridge, Tom Tom/TeleAtlas, Nokia/Navteg. Iberia/Vueling/Clickair, Google/DoubleClick, ABF/GBI, Friesland/Campina, Oracle/Sun, Nuon/Reliant (Netherlands). It cannot be claimed that all these cases have been anticompetitive mergers and should have been barred. However, this long list of controversial mergers that either were eventually cleared unconditionally or with comparatively mild conditions (for instance in settlements where the competition agency considerably fell behind its original enforcement goals) indicates that in case of controversy, it were the merger control enforcers that lost out or backed away from their original enforcement goals. (Note that some of the EU cases refer to the 'old' Merger Regulation).

trust Devision of the DoJ, reduced its enforcement activity by more than 50 per cent in the same period of time (*Baker & Shapiro* 2008a: 30-32) – presumably in the face of two prominent failures in front of the courts (SunGard and Oracle; *Baker & Shapiro* 2008a: 32). The total record of the two U.S. federal antitrust enforcement agencies for the time period 1992 – 2009 counts 14 court failures (plus 2 more that were eventually overruled on appeal) from 28 cases (*Kirkwood & Zerbe* 2009: 105-108). This 50 per cent failure ratio must be viewed against the background that U.S. antitrust agencies only challenge mergers when they find evidence for considerable anticompetitive effects (and the vast majority of mergers passes unchallenged). Furthermore, the U.S. Supreme Court decided in 14 out of 15 cases (note: not necessarily merger cases) between 1994 and 2009 in favour of the defendant and against antitrust enforcement (*Grimes* 2010).

Similarly, the EC suffered a number of court defeats (Airtours/First Choice, Schneider/Legrand, Tetra Laval/Sidel, Sony/BMG)⁴ or even when it succeeded it had to accept strong criticisms by the courts (e.g. General Electric/Honeywell). This record of failures is remarkable given the fact that the EC performs an administrative procedure.⁵ In contrast to the U.S. authorities, European competition rules do not require the EC to seek prohibitions or remedies in front of the court. Instead, the EC decides the cases itself and hands out the verdicts. The merging companies (or other affected parties) can then seek appeal against the EC decision in front of the European courts. While it must be considered that the mentioned court defeats still refer to the old EC Merger Regulation,⁶ the record of the EC with the new Merger Regulation (in force since 1st of

In the so-called Impala-case, however, the Court of First Instance, rejecting the clearance decision of the EC, was later overruled by the European Court of Justice.

On the classification of competition policy regimes into 'administration system' (predominantly EU) and 'court system' (more the U.S.) see *Budzinski* (2009: 372-373).

⁶ However, an important element of the merger control reform, namely the new Chief economist and the economic expertise of his staff, influenced the Sony/BMG-case – without making a difference in terms of success in front of the courts (*Aigner* et al. 2007).

May 2004) remains unconvincing. It prohibited only two mergers since then – namely EDP/ENI/GDP and Ryanair/Aer Lingus.⁷ In several cases, the EC eventually cleared mergers without conditions (or with rather mild ones) after performing a spectacular U-turn (inter alia Oracle/PeopleSoft, Sony/BMG, etc). First, the EC issues a sharp statement of objections, referring to severe anti-competitive concerns. Then, however, it apparently felt itself unable to put up sufficient evidence with respect to a possible appeal by the merging parties and simply let it pass unchallenged. This represents a practice that was completely unusual in former times – to an extent that it actually required legal confirmation whether such an U-turn is in line with law at all (*Drauz* et al. 2010: 25).

However, next to anecdotic evidence, the drop in enforcement activity also displays in empirical studies in an analytically-statistically significant way. For the U.S., Baker and Shapiro (2008b: 244-247) show that annual merger enforcement rate (agency enforcement actions as a fraction of merger filings) dropped to 0.4 per cent (2002 - 2007) for the DoJ compared to a previous average of about 0.9 per cent (1990 – 2000). The FTC's enforcement rate dropped less dramatically from ca. 1.1 percent (1990 - 2000) to below 0.8 per cent (2002 -2007). Harkrider (2008) finds in an econometric analysis that the likelihood of a merger being challenged by the DoJ dropped by 24 per-centage points during the period 2001 - 2006. Additionally, a survey carried out among 20 expert antitrust practitioners confirmed the trend of these results (Baker & Shapiro 2008b: 247-248, 289-291). Eventually, Kovacic (2009: 138-142) rejects a simple political explanation for the decline (ideology of the Bush Jr administration) and points out the long-run dynamics of the enforcement decline by pointing at a simple structural-empirical phenomenon. "The threshold at which the federal agencies could be counted on to apply strict scrutiny and to be most likely to challenge involved a reduction of the number of significant competitors in the following manner: 1960s (12 to 11), 1970s (9 to 8), 1980s (6 to 5), 1990s (4 to 3), 2000s (4 to 3)" (Kovacic 2009: 143).

⁷ Appeal is still pending.

For the EU, *Maier-Rigaud* and *Parplies* (2009: 565) demonstrate "that its horizontal merger enforcement seems to have ground on a near halt when measured by the number and proportion of prohibition decisions" between 2004 and 2008. The fraction of prohibition decisions from notified mergers decreased from an annual average of 0.6 per cent (period 1990 – 2008) or even 1.0 per cent (1994 – 2003) to 0.1 percent (2004 – 2008). The basic tendency of these findings also holds if an appropriate measure for the intervention activity of the EC is introduced. Next to prohibiting mergers, the EC can also deter notified anticompetitive mergers by (the threat of) imposing prohibitive remedies (divestitures, behavioural remedies) as a condition to clear the merger (conditional clearance, Art. 6 (2), 8 (2) EMCR). Even if the sum of prohibition decisions, (phase II) conditional clearances and (phase II) withdrawals are accepted as enforcement activity, the intervention rate nevertheless has fallen significantly from 4.6 per cent of all notified merger proposals (1994 – 2003) to 2.2 per cent (2004 – 2008).

2.2. Enforcement Problems versus Justified Lenient Merger Control

However, one must be aware that a drop in enforcement activity does not per se constitute a lack of enforcement. First of all, it might be the case that merger

⁸ See *Maier-Rigaud & Parplies* (2009: 565-569) for the statistical figures throughout the complete paragraph as well as for statistical tests showing that the figures do not suffer from random effects. Other analyses demonstrating the decrease of enforcement activity in EC merger control are inter alia *German Monopolies Commission* (2006, 2008) and *Christiansen* (2010).

⁹ Upon notification, the EC commences a two step procedure with phase I representing a rough screening of possible antitrust concerns and phase II an in-depth effects analysis of those cases where phase I screening revealed potentially serious competition concerns.

Withdrawals during phase II proceedings can be due to two fundamentally different reasons: (i) the companies anticipate imminent prohibition or prohibitive remedies and withdraw because they see no chance to get their deal through merger control anymore or (ii) companies run into trouble regarding the business aspects of their merger project (as notification must take place early in the merger process, approval of the shareholders' meeting might failed or contract details proved to be too controversial, etc.) and thus withdraw the notification. As it can be difficult to discriminate between these two motivations to withdraw, all phase II withdrawals are treated as EC enforcement activity. In this regard, the figures tend to overestimate the actual intervention rate.

control has been overly active and interventionist from a welfare point of view in previous times. The injection of modern industrial thought might just have exactly corrected that mistake and led towards a more appropriate level of merger control activity. Secondly, the decrease in enforcement activity might correspond to a decrease in (the share of) anticompetitive merger projects. Such a development can follow two underlying rationales.

- (i) Business enterprises might anticipate competition rules and avoid rule-violating merger projects. From an institutional-economic perspective, a drop in merger activity can actually be a sign for a more effective merger control! It makes no sense for business companies to propose a merger when they know in advance it will be successfully challenged by the competition authorities. Thus, it is perfectly rational for business companies to design merger projects in a way that they comply with merger rules. In consequence, the deterrence effect of merger control eroding the incentive to engage in anticompetitive merger projects would be effective.
- (ii) The environment of business activity has become more competitive, for instance in the course of the globalization of markets, because of technological progress or through the liberalization and deregulation movement. In this case, the emergence of larger enterprises through mergers just corresponds to the emergence of larger and more competitive markets.

In each of these cases, the drop in enforcement activity does not represent a welfare problem. Instead it is justified by either better knowledge about merger effects or a changing merger environment, favouring a higher share of procompetitive combinations and discouraging anticompetitive projects.

However, there are a lot of indices that the justifications for the decrease in enforcement activity do not hold and, instead, considerable enforcement problems

allow an increasing number of anticompetitive mergers to pass merger control unchallenged.

- (i) Empirical ex post studies of mergers that caused antitrust concerns but eventually were not prevented by U.S. agencies demonstrate significant anticompetitive post merger effects (*Ashenfelter & Hosken 2008*; *Hunter* et al. 2008; *Weinberg 2008*; *DeGraba 2009*). In the clear majority of the analysed so-called 'marginal cases', '1 consumer welfare was eventually harmed. This represents convincing indication that U.S. merger control has become too lenient.
- (ii) Empirical ex post analyses of European merger control come to the conclusion that particularly prohibitions serve to effectively protect and sustain competition as well as effectively deter anticompetitive mergers in the future whereas mild remedies and (mutually negotiated) agreements perform significantly worse (*European Commission* 2005; *Duso* et al. 2006; *Seldeslachts* et al. 2007). This line of empirical research puts weight behind (the harmful effects of) the specifically radical drop in merger prohibitions.
- (iii) Furthermore, the co-existence of unchallenged mergers and subsequent ex post regulatory and abuse interventions because of observed anticompetitive structures and conducts as well as sector enquiries following considerable competition concerns in the very same industries

¹¹ The term 'marginal cases' refers to merger cases that lie close to the borderline between pro- and anticompetitive or clear and challenged mergers. Thus, marginal cases must be distinguished from either clearly monopolising mergers or clearly harmless mergers (not involving any antitrust concerns).

¹² *Hunter* et al. (2008) rightfully emphasize that that this does not imply that mergers in general are welfare-decreasing. The cited studies focus on so-called 'marginal' or 'borderline' cases, in which initial antitrust concern could not be manifested into enforcement action (for reasons to be analysed in the forthcoming chapters of this paper). Their predominantly anticompetitive effects indicate that, from hindsight, merger control would have been beneficial if it had challenged more of those 'critical' cases. Notwithstanding, the vast majority of mergers does not raise antitrust concerns at all.

(inter alia the energy sector, financial services, mobile telephone market) cast doubt on the procompetitive interpretations of the drop in enforcement activity (*Maier-Rigaud & Parplies* 2009: 567, 570-571).

(iv) Also, the hypothesis that merging companies better anticipate merger control rules and, consequently, only propose conformal mergers appears to be problematic at the least regarding European merger control. The major reform of EC Merger Control in 2004 inter alia introduced a new test (SIEC-Significant Impediment of Effective Competition instead of the 'old' dominance test; Röller & de la Mano 2006), enhancing the scope of merger control regarding mergers in oligopolies (unilateral and coordinated effects). Since (a) there has been no previous experience with the new test and (b) the new test is broader and less clear-cut than the old one, the ability of merging companies to anticipate the exact borderline between conformal and nonconformal merger proposals should have decreased (instead of improved). In accordance with this, several authors expected legal uncertainty to (at least temporarily) increase as a consequence of this institutional innovation (Voigt & Schmidt 2004; Budzinski & Christiansen 2005; Christiansen 2010). Only after a period of trial-and-error and after some new landmark decisions providing a guideline for the interpretation of the new legal framework, anticipatibility could be expected to improve again. However, this should trigger an (temporary) increase in enforcement activity and not a drop. Furthermore, analyses on the reformed European Merger Control System struggle to identify so-called gap cases that explore the borderlines of the new regulation. Instead, the only two prohibition decisions of the EC refer to rather classical mergers to near-monopoly (EDP/ENI/GDP and Ryanair/Aer Lingus; Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009: 566-567, 569-571). The lack of successful interventions into oligopoly cases (marginal or 'borderline' cases) is consistent with a drop in enforcement competence as well as with an anticipation of this drop by the merging companies. It is not consistent, however, with a trial-and-error process where merging companies are testing out the borderlines of the new rules. Also, U.S. antitrust agencies increasingly display a trend towards merely challenging mergers in clear excess of the guidelines concentration thresholds (*Daniel* 2009) – and not challenging borderline cases.

Eventually, there is one more indication that casts doubt both on the (v) 'more appropriate level of merger control' and the 'better anticipation' hypothesis. Furthermore, this indication is observable on both sides of the Atlantic. It must be emphasized that the competition agencies in Europe and the U.S. actually *tried* to intervene against anticompetitive mergers – but failed to succeed in front of the courts (see above). Furthermore, the EC performed a couple of spectacular U-turns, first issuing a sharp statement of objections but then eventually clearing the merger without considerable conditions. As a consequence, prominent authors identify subsequent risk-averse enforcement strategies by U.S. and EU agencies, avoiding enforcement action in order to avoid reputation-damaging failures in the courts (US: Baker & Shapiro 2008a: 32, 2008b: 247-248, 251; EU: Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009: 575-577). Again, the drop of enforcement activity hints to the probable effect that competition agencies on both sides of the Atlantic restricted themselves to bring only very clear cases - and nevertheless frequently failed to enforce merger control rules even here. Marginal cases appear to have passed merger control screenings on both sides of the Atlantic unchallenged despite economic theory demonstrating that they can display considerable negative welfare effects as well.¹³

In summary, the literature advanced quite well regarding the identification of (i) the drop in enforcement activity and (ii) this drop being caused by enforcement problems rather than being justified by advanced effects analyses. Merger con-

¹³ In the U.S., even a merger to monopoly (XM/Sirius) successfully passed the antitrust system (*Baker & Shapiro* 2008a: 32; *Sidak & Singer* 2008).

trol is frequently held to be too lenient due to a lack of enforcement power.¹⁴ Predominantly for the U.S., it is additionally shown that especially economic evidence on market delineation (although often not even relevant for the overall welfare effects of the merger in question) as well as simulation models and quantitative predictions represented a problem and received rejection (case studies and analytical empirical studies: Gavil 2006; Aigner et al. 2007; Budzinski & Christiansen 2007a; Froeb et al. 2007; Baker & Shapiro 2008a, 2008b; Baye & Wright 2008; Farrell & Shapiro 2008; Frankel 2008; Sidak & Singer 2008; DeGraba 2009; Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009; Sørgard 2009; Budzinski 2010a; Budzinski & Ruhmer 2010; Christiansen 2010). Thus, a connection between the employment of advanced economics in merger control proceedings and the enforcement problems appears to be existent. Notably, there is indication that similar problems emerge in abuse of market power cases whereas the quantitative economic instruments appear to be very effective and work very well in cartel cases. Thus, the problem might not lie in the use of modern industrial economics per se but rather in the way how it is used. Furthermore, analyses involving the prediction of future effects (merger control; partly also abusive and predatory business behaviour) seem to be more prone to enforcement problems than such referring to past effects (cartel detection and sanction enforcement).

While the literature is well advanced regarding the identification of the underenforcement, the same cannot be claimed neither regarding the analysis of the causes of this under-enforcement nor regarding the derivation of possible solutions. Therefore, this paper does not attempt to contribute to the detection and prove of the under-enforcement; it takes it as given. Instead, this paper contributes to explain causes for the under-enforcement (section III) and discuss possible solutions (section IV).

¹⁴ See inter alia Ashenfelter & Hosken (2008); Baker & Shapiro (2008a, 2008b); Farrell & Shapiro (2008, 2010a, 2010b); Frankel (2008); Weinberg (2008); Daniel (2009); Kamerbeek (2009); Maier-Rigaud & Parplies (2009); Shapiro (2009); Sørgard (2009); Christiansen (2010). However, see also the contrary opinion of Carlton (2007).

3. In Search of Causes: The Explanatory Power of Institutional Economics

3.1. Effectivity of Rules: Why Merger Control Needs Guidance from Effective Institutions

When the advocates of the more economic approach refer to the injection of modern economics into competition policy, then they – more often than not – implicitly constrain the 'more economics' to modern industrial economics. Modern industrial economics, a broad and diverse sub-discipline of economics that is far from constituting a homogeneous school of competition thinking (Fisher 1991), represents the currently dominant paradigm in economics regarding the analysis of welfare and competition effects of business behaviour and (pro- and anticompetitive) business strategies (Budzinski 2008, 2010a). Therefore, it is an essential ingredient to scientific-based competition policy. However, competition policy includes an additional dimension. Next to the analysis of competitive effects (modern industrial economics), it requires thinking about the institutional design of competition policy, i.e. how can the knowledge about effects be incorporated into the system of competition rules and enforcement. The underlying general question, the economics of rules, is the domain of modern institutional economics, another sub-discipline of economics that has been heralded with a number of Nobel prizes during recent decades (Coase 1984, Buchanan 1990; North 1990, Williamson 2000, Ostrom 2008, etc.). 15 Given the complementary character of the dimensions 'economics of competitive effects' and 'economics of competition rules', it seems somewhat surprising that the more economic approach has usually been constrained to the former one and neglected the latter one. However, a comprehensive economic approach to competition policy requires the inclusion of both dimensions – modern industrial economics and modern institutional economics. Indeed, it is the main point

¹⁵ Examples of institutional competition economics include inter alia *Vanberg* (1999, 2010), *Voigt & Schmidt* (2005), *Christiansen & Kerber* (2006), *Eucken* (2006), *Kerber* (2006) and *Haucap* (2010). See also with more references *Budzinski* (2008: 305-313).

of this paper that the ignorance of the institutional dimension causes problems for the workability of the effects dimension.

In extension of North (1990), Vanberg (2002) defines institutions as "sets of rules that allow a plurality of persons to coordinate their behaviour and to routinely solve typical problems that arise in social interaction". Thus, institutions include written and codified rules (formal institutions) as well as unwritten rules (informal institutions). The former would, for instance, include competition law as well as merger guidelines whereas the latter would include typical and recurrent practices that are not codified like the standard of proof in merger control court proceedings. Basic economics of institutions include effects on transaction costs, complexity reduction in a world of uncertainty (imperfect knowledge), stabilization of mutual expectations, points of reference/ orientation/guidance for individual or corporate behavior and economization on scarce cognitive resources. In summary, institutions enhance the competence of individuals and business to act in a complex environment by structuring the option room of behavioural contingencies, thereby channeling the behavior of (for instance) market participants.¹⁶ Without workable institutions, the behavioural options at disposal are unlimited and unstructured, disallowing for (at least imperfectly) predictable and rational behavior.

The basic rationales of institutional economics become highly relevant when a shift in competition policy from a rule-based merger control towards a case-by-case merger control (as described and defined in section 1) is introduced. According to theoretical institutional economics, a rule-based competition policy is the more beneficial compared to a case-by-case effects analysis the more appropriate the following characteristics describe the relevant scenario:

The limited space of this paper does not allow for a comprehensive overview on the rich canon of general institutional economics. But see the writings of the Nobel laureates mentioned in the preceding paragraph. Introductory textbooks include inter alia *Kasper & Streit* (2001) and *Furubotn & Richter* (2005).

- fundamentally imperfect knowledge and information (quantitatively and qualitatively); impossibility of providing precise estimates,
- uncertainty about future effects,
- important effects lie in the future which not determined by the present (indeterminism),
- complex environment with a mixture of pro- and con-effects.

Such scenarios benefit from a rule-based regulation because rules provide points of reference, orientation and guidance and channel the behavior of the rule addressees into an option room of predominantly precompetitive modes of behavior. A case-by-case approach, however, fails to deter anticompetitive options since virtually everything can come out of the case analysis and due to complexity and uncertainty, the likelihood of getting the effects right is comparatively low. A sound rule-based approach, then, enjoys the advantages of getting the majority of typical cases right and of deterring the majority of anticompetitive cases.

The characteristics described above are best matched by antitrust cases involving complex future effects. Thus, in these cases effective competition rules are particularly important. Within the realm of competition policy, complex future effects are especially connected to merger control and here particularly to coordinated and unilateral oligopoly effects (whereas mergers to monopoly are comparatively less complex). To a lesser extent, abuse of dominance and related monopolization cases involve complex future effects. This is the case when an abusive strategy in question has not already ousted, predated or deterred competitors and/or the welfare effects of the strategies in question still lie in the future. In other words, whenever competition policy intervenes early into abuse cases (and not after the strategy in question has been practiced for years)

the importance of effective rules increases. In contrast, prosecuted cartel cases – while indeed being complex – usually do not involve complex future effects.¹⁷

Since the focus of the economic armament of merger control on both sides of the Atlantic were on case-by-case analyses of competitive/welfare effects, an institutional economic perspective would predict the most severe problems for merger control in oligopolistic markets as well as abuse control dealing with ex ante effects (e.g. predatory pricing cases) but fewest problems for cartel prosecution. Drawing on the analysis in chapter II, an impressive accordance with the empirical picture can be observed.

3.2. Incongruent Institutions Causing an Implicitly Increasing Standard of Proof: The Neglected Dimension

However, what exactly causes the enforcement problems in complex merger control cases? The preceding section 'only' offered the explanation that this type of competition policy particularly requires effective rules – but not yet an explanation why the move towards a case-by-case policy based on sophisticated economic instruments and analytical tools tends to cause enforcement failures. The hypothesis offered in this paper is that incongruent institutions – the 'new' economic case-by-case effects analysis on the one hand and the 'traditional' legal procedural institutions on the other hand – implicitly and unintentionally led to an increasing standard of proof. The 'new' substantive institutions lacked fit with the 'old' procedural institutions, therefore creating frictions in the institutional interfaces. These frictions impair the desired effects of the sophisticated economic instruments and create unintended side-effects. The consequent unintended increase in the required standard of proof goes along with an amplification of the allocation of the burden of proof – in the extreme leading to a situation where whoever suffers from the burden of proof is likely to lose the case.

¹⁷ Note that this would be different if cartels were subject to an ex ante control, i.e. companies must notify cartel projects to the competition authorities and await their approval. This has been the system for non-hardcore cartels in European competition policy until 2004.

Neglecting the institutional dimension of the effects-based approach, i.e. the fit of 'new' sophisticated economic instruments with 'old' procedural institutions, influences the (a)symmetry between the standard of proof and the standard of doubt. If competition authorities on both sides of the Atlantic want to enjoin a merger proposal or impose significant conditions and modifications on the combination in question, the authorities must meet a certain standard of proof. In the U.S., this is directly the case since the competition authorities must succeed in the courts in order to prohibit or modify a merger (or reach a settlement in the shadow of the likely court outcome). In the EU, the standard of proof comes into play more indirectly through the right of the merging parties to appeal in court any decision by the EC. Notably, the relevant standard of proof for merger procedures is not codified law (inter alia Vesterdorf 2005; Botteman 2006; Lindsay 2006: 66-75; Frankel 2008: 176-178). Instead, it can only indirectly be inferred from court judgements, is developing through case law – and thus subject to evolution. Although there is no definite consensus among legal scholars the standard 'balance of probabilities' appears to be a frequently chosen one.¹⁸ Moreover, this standard fits quite well with the idea of an effects based approach as it refers to the balancing of pro- and anticompetitive effects and the probabilities of their occurrence post-merger. In short, the standard requires the competition authority to prove that the probability of an anticompetitive impact of the merger is higher than the probability of a neutral or even procompetitive impact. At the same time, the 'balance of probabilities' standard implies that defendants have to argue on about the same level of accuracy in order to shatter the case of the authority, demonstrating that the probability of an anticompetitive impact is not larger than the one of a neutral or procompetitive impact. Thus, the standard of proof and the standard of doubt are not that different.

¹⁸ For a systematic treatment of different possible standards of proof see *Budzinski & Christiansen* (2007b).

Unfortunately, however, the trend towards sophisticated economic case-by-case analysis has driven the standard of proof away from the 'balance of probabilities' and destroyed its relative symmetry with the standard of doubt.¹⁹

The Asymmetric Demise of Documentary Evidence

In the face of the presence and availability of the 'new' sophisticated economic evidence, the 'old' documentary evidence that traditionally represented the main body of the competition authorities' cases rapidly decreased in terms of probative force. That becomes quite clear if one looks into the borderline cases (see section II) and the respective court proceedings. Anecdotic evidence exemplifies the general trend. For instance, in the Arch Coal/Triton merger the court dismissed customer conclusions about the future price effects of mergers. "Customers do not, of course, have the expertise to state what will happen in the (.) market" (FTC vs. Arch Coal, Inc., 329 F. Supp. 2d 109: 146). 'Qualitative' evidence - here the unanimous and unambiguous conviction of all customers that the merger in question will lead to higher prices – is not viewed to be sufficiently reliable anymore because it is not rooted in explicit economics (DeGraba 2009: 107-108).20 Consequently, competition authorities lose a tool of generating evidence (expertise of market participants) that usually had an important probative force. Similarly, the court in the Whole Foods/Wild Oats merger rejected documentary evidence demonstrating the assessment of pre-

¹⁹ The phenomenon of an implicitly increasing standard of proof has been taken place in the U.S. for a longer period now than in the EU (corresponding to the differing introduction times of the effects-based analyses in question), therefore the majority of examples in the following paragraphs stems from U.S. cases. In addition, the administrative procedure in the EU leaves some types of argumentation (for instance the weighting of documentary evidence) more in the dark or to non-quotable informal talks with EC staff. However, for the sake of the argument, I stick to providing a common basic line of explanation for both regimes because the underlying dynamics are the same and the necessary policy answers (see section IX) need to follow the same logic – at the admitted price that it deemphasizes the existing differences on both sides of the Atlantic.

See for comparable court reasoning for instance Oracle/PeopleSoft or SunGard Datasystems/Comdisco (*Heyer* 2007; *Tucker* et al. 2007; *Baker & Shapiro* 2008b). "[S]ome judges appear to want customers to do empirical or econometric analysis to understand fully how a merger may affect them" (*Muris & Sayyed* 2010: 9).

merger competitive interrelation and likely post-merger effects by market participants (including detected confidential pre-merger strategy papers by the acquiring company assessing the merger project to be anticompetitive in its nature) as unreliable because it lacks explicit economic theory (*Tucker & Yingling* 2007; *Varner & Cooper* 2007). In Oracle/PeopleSoft, internal party documents demonstrating that the merging companies were each other's closest competitors were rejected for similar reasons (*Tucker* et al. 2007; *Frankel* 2008: 166).

While these types of evidence lack the sophisticated techniques of econometrics and modelling, it, nevertheless, remains unclear whether an economic perspective should devalue its probative force. Economists generally expect information asymmetries to occur in markets in the sense that market participants know more (albeit sometimes in a more tacit manner) about the market than external analysts – be it regulators, government agencies or external experts can ever obtain. Actually, the existence and inescapability of this information asymmetries is the main justification for having markets as superiour decentralized coordination mechanisms in the first place! Surprisingly, the courts have somewhat turned this standard economic wisdom upside down by assuming that the economic theory of the case (as reported by external expertise) entails more and better knowledge about the market in question than the market participants.

This goes along with the devaluation of another type of documentary evidence that is intent evidence. Documents clearly showing the anticompetitive intent of an acquisition (as most drastically in Whole Foods; *Tucker & Yingling* 2007; *Varner & Cooper* 2007; *Farrell & Shapiro* 2008: 5) have also lost most of their probative force. This stands in accordance with the logic of the effects-based approach where only effects count and not intentions. However, anticompetitive intent in the case of an acquisition will rationally be backed by internal knowledge about the actual possibility of rising prices post-merger (or removing a competitive constraint on pricing, for that matter). In other words, intent should usually follow achievable effect prospects.

Altogether, the standard of proof required to challenge a merger increased by the devaluation of previously accepted 'qualitative' documentary evidence. Instead, in the face of the presence and availability of sophisticated quantitative techniques, anticompetitive effects increasingly *must* be evidenced by the power of these tools.

The same, however, does not hold for the standard of doubt. In Arch-Coal/Triton, the court – while rejecting the customers' expertise that the merger will increase prices as unfounded due to a lack of explicit economics – accepted the assessment of these customers that the pre-merger market was competitive although this 'view' is as (un-)substantiated as the other one (DeGraba 2009: 105). In other words, the court believed that the customers were competent to reliably assess the degree of competitiveness in the pre-merger market but not competent to reliably assess the probability of post-merger price increases. Again, similar ostensible 'inconsistencies' can be observed in Whole Foods/Wild Oats (and in many other cases). For instance, when discussing the market delineation, the court rejected documentary evidence on the side of the FTC because it cannot replace sophisticated econometric analysis. However, the court followed the defendant's market delineation although it was also based on documentary evidence. Furthermore, internal Whole Foods documents demonstrating that Wild Oats represented a particularly close competitor and significant competitive constraint (thus, supporting the authority's case) were found to lack probative force. On the other hand, rather vague internal strategy considerations from Whole Foods about potential repositioning of traditional supermarkets (so that they perhaps become a closer competitor I the future) were found sufficient to upset the economic evidence of the competition authority (see on the whole paragraph: Tucker & Yingling 2007).

The common pattern behind these ostensible inconsistencies is that documentary evidence has been devaluated as part of the 'proof' whereas it remains fully accepted as part of the 'doubt'. The competition authority faces considerably higher standards for evidence quality than the defendants enjoy regarding the

upsetting of the evidence. This reflects an increased standard of proof beyond the 'balance of probabilities' concept.

(False) Sense of Precision and (Overly) Ambitious Expectations

In a different context, Hansen & Heckman (1996: 98) describe an additional caveat regarding the use of quantitative evidence and numerical predictions: "Precise numerical outputs are reported, but with no sense of the confidence that can be placed in the estimates. This produces a false sense of precision." The underlying implication is that numerical predictions and quantitative evidence create an illusion of precision that deviates from and tend to ignore the capacity of the estimates. If a price increase, for instance, is predicted to be 7.7 per cent as the outcome of a – inevitably – simplifying merger simulation model, then this creates a stronger sense (or even perception) of precision than a more vague qualitative assessment à la 'considerable price increases must be expected'. The problematic implication of this cognitive framing effect (Kahneman 2003a, 2003b) is that it becomes easier to shatter the trust in the evidence by the defendants. In the case of the numerical prediction it might suffice to create doubt on the exact figure of the price increase ('with other model specifications, the increase becomes significantly lower'), whereas in the case of the qualitative assessment the hurdle to create doubt that price increases occur at all is much higher.21

Paradoxically, ambitious expectations about the power of the 'new' sophisticated methods and instruments contribute to their failure in court because they increase the susceptibility of these instruments to doubt. For instance in Arch Coal/Triton, the court demanded an increased quality of evidence for (tacit) collusion-stabilizing punishment mechanisms as well as a higher probability for an anticompetitive impact because of the more sophisticated instruments (*De*-

²¹ This problem becomes further aggravated if predictive quantitative economic evidence is – intentionally or unintentionally – treated as forensic evidence that attempts to prove facts of the past. A merger simulation model, for instance, can never achieve the degree of certainty of a genetic fingerprint simply because future effects can not be perfectly foreseen in a non-deterministic world.

Graba 2009: 104-106).²² In Oracle/Peoplesoft, the predictions of the merger simulations, where different and independent models on both side of the Atlantic pointed to very similar severe anticompetitive effects (comparison: *Budzinski & Christiansen* 2007a), were not dismissed because of a better model with contrary predictions. It sufficed to cast doubt on the precision of the *level* of the price increases – without providing substantial doubt on the *direction* of the price changes. Thus, the pseudo precision phenomenon leads to an implicit increase in the standard of proof (overly ambitious expectations...) and an implicit decrease in the standard of doubt (... are easier to shatter).

When Complexity of Economic Evidence Meets the Incentives of Courts and Judges

The increasing complexity of economic evidence in the courtroom meets with judges which are not specialized economists. On both sides of the Atlantic, predominantly general courts are competent for merger control proceedings, i.e. judges that have to hear and decide cases from many different areas.²³ More often than not, the generalist character coincides with a high case load, so that many different cases from different areas are on the judge's docket and compete for attention time (*Frankel* 2008: 173-175). Thus, judges expectably struggle to understand complex and sophisticated quantitative economic evidence to a degree that they can actually reliably balance the pro- and con-evidence injected by the parties of the trial. The 'battle of experts' often does not provide an obvious result.

How does this interfere with the standard of proof and its implicit evolution? A hypothesis from legal science claims that a high standard of proof (like beyond reasonable doubt) for plaintiff requires less specialized Judges, whereas more

^{22 &}quot;This requires a sophisticated attempt to show a developing propensity towards this form of tacit coordination ..." FTC vs. Arch Coal: 132.

²³ Note that this remains true even for courts that only deal with business law since these mergerspecific analytical tools require a very specialized knowledge that, for instance, cannot even be expected from the 'typical' graduate from an economics master programme.

moderate standards of proof (like balancing of pro and con-evidence) requires more sophisticated expert knowledge from the Judge (*Wood* 2009: 61). The reasoning is that if the plaintiff faces an ambitious ('compelling') standard of proof, she or he must convince the non-expert Judge. If she fails (or the defendants manage to raise doubts), then the Judge can easily reject the case. If however a more sophisticated judgement must be made, weighing the pros and cons brought forward by the parties (which is the very idea of the effects-based approach), then this is more demanding to the expertise of the Judge and the court.

Applying this concept implies that increasing the sophistication of the economic evidence without changing the court proceedings/institutions (incl. the degree of court/Judge specialization) provides an incentive for courts to incrementally increase standards of proof in order to protect themselves from (accountable) mistakes. Following the economic theory of law courts, judges have an interest in not being accounted for 'wrong' decisions (reputation effect). Accordingly, a behavioural explanation would point to incentives of avoiding exposure to lack of competence. Now, if the court rejects a case due to a lack of evidence, the accountable 'mistake' lies with the plaintiff (the competition authority in our case) who just failed to be convincing enough ('beyond reasonable doubt'). In contrast, if a rejection follows a weighing of complex pro and con evidence ('balance of probabilities'), the 'blame' falls more on the court or the Judges. Thus, the courts protect themselves in the face of a change in the nature of evidence that is not accompanied by an according change in the procedural institutions – and they can do so by implicitly and somewhat unintentionally raising the standard of proof above the previous level of a 'balance of probabilities' towards a 'beyond reasonable doubt' standard.

Towards Unreasonable Standards of Proof: Lost in Translation

Note the 'vicious circle' from the interplay of the three institutional interface frictions discussed in this section. The devaluation of qualitative evidence combined with the ambitious expectations towards sophisticated quantitative evidence as a consequence of courts' self-protection leads competition authorities to bring even more sophisticated evidence in order to prove their case. This, in turn, will further drive up the implicit standard of proof because the court will seek to defend its reputation and so on and so forth.

This positive feedback loop caused by incongruent institutions, mutually reinforcing an increase in sophistication and in demanded standards of proof, might lead towards unreasonable standard of proofs that can never be met (Gavil 2006: 592-594). The tendency towards something comparable to criminal law's 'beyond reasonable doubt' standard is unreasonable for merger control since it necessarily deals with the prediction of future effects. And future effects can never be proved to a certainty that is comparable to finding facts of the past. By demanding ambitious economics proof for likely future effects (mergers, predatory strategies), the courts tend to codify standards of proof that can never be met.²⁴ As a non-intentional consequence, some theories of harm 'die' in a legal sense because they can never be sufficiently proved. With respect to merger control, this particularly applies to unilateral oligopoly effects. There is some indication on both sides of the Atlantic that it has become virtually impossible to win an unilateral oligopoly effects case – with the rational consequence that the competition authorities rationally anticipate this and follow a risk-avers strategy (see section II). They do not challenge those mergers in the first place despite modern industrial economics clearly demonstrating the anticompetitive impact and the welfare losses associated to unilateral oligopoly effects of mergers among close competitors in differentiated markets (Kaplow & Shapiro 2007; Werden & Froeb 2008; Kerber & Schwalbe 2008). To a more moderate extent, the same applies to coordinated oligopoly effects. And for the U.S., Ga-

[&]quot;This effect is magnified when judges choose to discount the evidence placed before them, despite the fact that such evidence may be the best, or only, information available about a relevant issue" (with reference to the SunGard case *Frankel* 2008: 179). In Oracle/PeopleSoft, the "court has in essence written into law an economic standard that is unlikely to ever be met (...)" (*Gavil* 2006: 594). *Baker & Shapiro* (2008b: 243) wonder "whether real-world data could ever be good enough for this court".

vil (2006: 591) argues that due to legally 'incomprehensible economics', predatory pricing has become "virtually per se legal".

3.3. Findings

The preceding sections have demonstrated that neglecting the institutional dimension during the process of the economic armament of merger control has led to an implicitly and unintentionally increasing standard of proof along with an increase in the 'distance' between the standard of proof and the standard of doubt. Due to inherent dynamics, unreasonable standards of proof may be established. This process 'disarms' the party that carries the burden of proof. When it comes to challenge a merger involving competitive concerns, the burden to prove the anticompetitive effects naturally falls on the competition authorities.²⁵ Thus, ironically, due to incongruent institutions, the economic armament of merger control agencies in the U.S. and the EU actually and unintended led to their 'disarmament'. As a consequence of this development, competition policy challenging some types of anticompetitive mergers (and conduct) appears to have become virtually unenforceable. This affects in particular cases with complex future effects, namely coordinated and especially unilateral oligopoly effects.

Thus, an institutional-economic explanation for the enforcement problems of merger control on both sides of the Atlantic, the frequent failures and the consequent voluntary abandonment of challenging potentially harmful mergers – as described in section II – is provided.

²⁵ Note, however, that the same phenomenon affects the few areas where the merging companies carry the burden of proof. From this perspective, it is not surprising that it seems virtually impossible for merging companies to sufficiently prove efficiencies and synergies from the merger in court (*Schwalbe & Zimmer*: 318-356). That is when then companies are actually required to *prove* precompetitive efficiency effects as a formal defence and cannot just 'hint' to their *possible* existence as a means to raise doubt on the anticompetitive evidence of the competition agency.

4. Towards an Institutional Fit of an Economics-based Merger Control: Competition Policy Recommendations

4.1. Introductory Remarks

The value of the provided institutional-economic explanation includes the possibility to judge solution proposals to the enforcement problem regarding their adequacy to alleviate the problem of frictions in the institutional interfaces. A frequently discussed proposal is to enhance the economic knowledge and education of judges. 26 Although this proposal reflects some understanding of the institutional dimension, it is likely to run into two severe problems: (i) the level of economic sophistication of modern merger analysis would require absolute specialists that cannot realistically form a general court and (ii) the fundamental incentive problem would not be addressed because the institutional framework remains basically unchanged. Thus, this kind of reasoning consequently leads to the call for specialized courts. However, such a fundamental change in the legal system seems to be not realistic in the short run and legal science also refers to some considerable disadvantages of a system of specialized courts (Frankel 2008: 211-213). Similarly, the related option of appointing an independent court expert in economics, advising the judges, is met with much scepticism from the perspective of legal sciences (e.g. Posner 1999). The proposal to strengthen consumer organisations as an additional, competition-preserving party in the court trials (Maier-Rigaud & Parplies 2009), on the other hand, does not address the institutional dimension at all. Apart from fundamental economic reservations (Budzinski 2010b), this proposal would actually preserve or even enhance the cause of the enforcement problems – the incongruent institutions – and therefore cannot be expected to improve merger control from the institutional-economic perspective offered in this paper.

²⁶ For a comprehensive discussion see *Baye & Wright* (2008).

Following the institutional explanation discussed in the preceding sections, a policy solution seeking to alleviate the enforcement problems needs to directly address the institutional interfaces. This implies either

- to adjust economics-based merger control to the institutional framework of merger enforcement (section 3.2), or
- to adjust the procedural institutions, particularly the standard of proof (section 3.3).

4.2. Adjusting Economics-Based Merger Control: The Role of Rebuttable Presumptions

The basic idea of adjusting the use of modern industrial economics in order to alleviate the frictions with the procedural institutional framework is to employ rigorous and sophisticated economics (theory, methods and instruments) to shape adequate competition rules, in our case merger control rules. While advanced industrial economics is currently used to provide case-specific effects analyses, the conceptual progress would be to identify typically harmful case categories and design rules accordingly. If a phenotype case constellation typically involves anticompetitive net effects (the cons outweighing the pros), then it should not be necessary to prove these anticompetitive effects for each individual case (case-by-case). Instead, it should be the (rare) exceptions from the typical effects that should carry the burden of being proved (Breyer 2009). Thus, instead of putting the case-specific burden of proof on the typical effects (according to advanced modern economics), it should be put on the atypical effects.

This fundamental approach stands in accordance with the proposal to establish so-called rebuttable presumptions (Baker & Shapiro 2008b: 33-35; Farrell & Shapiro 2008; Shapiro 2009; Farrell & Shapiro 2010b). It requires agencies to establish simple and practical presumptions of harm to competition, consistent

with sound economic analysis. It is the authorities' duty to 'prove' that these presumptions of harm stand in accordance with the scientifically accepted body of modern competition economics thought and represent case categories (phenotypes) that typically entails a net anticompetitive impact. However, after being established, these rebuttable presumptions need not be proved in each single case (case-by-case). Instead, a rule-base competition policy applies in the sense that it suffices to identify with comparably simply-measurable and unambiguous criteria (for instance, market shares, HHIs, diversion ratios, etc.) that a case at hand belongs into this category of harm. Based upon this rule-based competition policy, the majority of cases should be decided correctly ('typical effects'). However, the concept of rebuttable presumptions accepts that there can be extraordinary cases displaying atypical effects. Therefore, the presumptions are rebuttable if merging parties overcome them by presenting strong and reliable evidence that their case represents an exception from the rule ('atypical effects'). The burden of proof to demonstrate the exceptional character of the case ('defences'), however, falls on the merging parties.

How could such rebuttable presumptions look like? Baker & Shapiro (2008b: 34-35) suggest examples for rebuttable presumptions for coordinated and unilateral oligopoly effects.²⁷

- Coordinated Effects (*Baker & Shapiro* 2008b: 34):
- ✓ first presumption: within a sound relevant market, a merger includes a likely maverick;
- ✓ *second presumption*: within a sound relevant market, a merger reduces the number of significant firms/increases concentration significantly

An actually existing example of a rebuttable presumption would be § 19 GWB (the German Act against Restraints of Competition) that stipulates market share-based presumptions about what constitutes a dominant position (in the context of abusive and predatory strategies, not regarding merger control) and adds "unless the undertakings demonstrate that the conditions of competition may be ex-

- Unilateral Effects (*Baker & Shapiro* 2008b: 34-35):
- ✓ *first presumption*: within a sound relevant markets, a merger substantially increases concentration and a mechanism can be articulated by which the merger will cause a price increase;

second presumption: the diversion ratio between the merging companies is large enough to give the merged firm an incentive to raise the price of one or more products significantly.

These exemplary proposals showcase how such rebuttable presumptions could incorporate the knowledge from economics and provide a rule-based merger control. However, given the framework presented in this paper, an even more precise phrasing of the presumptions might be advantageous. In particular, the focus on the 'sound relevant market' in three of the four horizontal merger presumptions might be problematic because in many cases it was exactly the quantitative estimation of the market boundaries that was subject to controversy (Frankel 2008: 178-179). American and European antitrust agencies frequently failed in the courtroom to meet the standard of proof for the economic evidence on market delineation and the subsequent rejection of the market definition generally prejudiced the rejection of the overall agency case. However, this problem should be less severe in more homogeneous markets and more severe in strongly heterogeneous markets – an assessment that derives from modern industrial economics and is also backed by the case records. It was predominantly mergers in rather heterogeneous markets where market definition controversies played a decisive role. As a consequence, relying on a sound delineation of the relevant market may well form an important part of a coordinated effects presumption. However, it does not qualify for an unilateral oligopoly effects presumption. This fits with Baker and Shapiro's (2008b) presumption proposals with the exception of the first presumption for unilateral effects. This

pected to maintain substantial competition between them, or that the number of undertakings has no paramount market position in relation to the remaining competitors" (§19.3 GWB).

presumption is meant to capture monopolising mergers, creating or strengthening a dominant company. One could argue that the very nature of the dominance concept requires the definition of a relevant market because it defines the reference universe (*Farrell & Shapiro* 2010b: 4).

Along with establishing rebuttable presumptions, *Farrell* and *Shapiro* (2008, 2010a) advocate to re-focus merger analysis from attempting to fully assess the underlying forces that determine either pre-merger or post-merger prices towards assessing how a merger changes pricing incentives. The latter is (i) more adequate for the nature of the regulatory problem that actually refers to a change (prevention of mergers who *lessen* competition or *significantly impede effective* competition) and (ii) easier and more reliably and readily assessable (*Farrell & Shapiro* 2010a: 586-587).²⁸ Thus, the task of categorizing merger proposals according to the established rebuttable presumptions should focus on comparatively easy-accessible criteria, namely concentration ratios (esp. HHI) for rather homogeneous markets and upward pricing pressure (UPP) ratios (e.g. diversion ratios) for rather heterogeneous markets (*Farrell & Shapiro* 2008, 2010a).

Table I offers modified rebuttable presumption that stand in accordance with the modern mainstream of competition economics but are more radical than Baker and Shapiro's in terms of precision and generalization. Note that – as it has always been common in merger control *–de minimis* thresholds (usually turnover thresholds) prevent insignificant mergers from being scrutinized according to the presumptions. Such presumptions could be codified either in

[&]quot;[A] simple metaphor may be helpful. If I take a swig from a glass of water, an observer can readily testify that there is less water in the glass than there was; and this testimony is more, not less, reliable because the observer is not basing it on any quantitative assessment of how much water the glass held pre-swig, or of how much it now holds post-swig. (...) Focusing on the change due to a merger, not on the level, also facilitates use of the correct benchmark: the prices that would prevail but-for the merger. These prices may be uncertain, controversial, or hard to predict, hindering an approach based on price *levels* but not necessarily creating problems for a difference-based approach" (*Farrell & Shapiro* 2010a: 586-587).

guidelines (here: the horizontal merger guidelines) or in law. While within the European administration system of merger control a manifestation in guidelines might suffice to be effective, the same might not be so uncontroversial with respect to the more court-based system of merger control in the U.S.

Table 1. Rebuttable Presumptions for Anticompetitive Horizontal Mergers²⁹

Phenotype Case Category	Rebuttable Presumption I. moderate II. radical	Research Challenge for Competition Eco- nomics
Dominance	I. It is typically anticompetitive if a merger within a sound relevant market substantially increases concentration and a mechanism can be articulated by which the merger will cause a price increase. II. It is typically anticompetitive if a merger	Well established.
	within a sound relevant market either establishes a monopoly or leads to a combined market share of the merging firms of more than σ .	Determination of σ .
Coordinated Oligopoly Effects	I. It is typically anticompetitive if a significant oligopolist merges with a likely maverick or a merger among significant oligopolists reduces the number of significant firms/increases concentration significantly. II. It is typically anticompetitive if a signifi-	What is a 'likely maverick'?
	cant oligopolist merges with a likely maverick or a merger among significant oligopolists reduces the number of significant firms in the market below α or increases concentration above a HHI-level of β .	What is a 'likely maverick'? Determination of α and β .

²⁹ Note that these presumptions serve a demonstration purpose. Established rebuttable presumptions should reflect the state of accepted competition economics knowledge, thus, it is a research challenge to specify them. The table is restricted to horizontal mergers for reasons of simplification and better established economic consensus. Providing sound rebuttable presumptions for vertical and conglomerate mergers represents an important challenge for economic research.

Unilateral Oligopoly Effects I. It is typically anticompetitive if a significant oligopolist in a non-homogeneous market merges with its closest competitor, for instance displaying the highest diversion ratio.

II. It is typically anticompetitive, if a merger among significant oligopolists in a non-homogeneous market exceeds a diversion ratio of γ .

Well established.

Determination of γ .

It represents a challenging but manageable task for competition economics research to identify the adequate presumptions (i.e. identifying phenotype case categories that typically display a net anticompetitive impact) and, thus, ensure that they are consistent with mainstream modern competition economics – theoretically and empirically. For instance with a view to advanced econometrics (Rubinfeld 2010) and sophisticated merger simulation techniques (Budzinski & Ruhmer 2010), this requires an enhanced research activity, conducting (ex post) industry studies in apparently collusive markets as well as simulating considerable amount of actual mergers (ex post studies) as well as hypothetical mergers in order to generate knowledge about typically anticompetitive constellations. The demand for additional research along these lines is particularly important regarding non-horizontal mergers. However, sophisticated economic evidence will enter the courtrooms only if exceptional effects – countering the relevant presumption in a specific case – are to be proven. Then, the burden to meet the standard of proof lies with the exception-seeking parties (here the merging companies).

4.3. Adjusting the Procedural Institutions: Standard of Proof

While the conceptual approach of the preceding section is to adjust the use of economic evidence in a way that only exceptional reasoning (countering the rule) and not the typical one (the rule) must meet the ambitious standard of proof that has evolved due to the effects-based approach, this section addresses the level of the standard of proof directly. Thus, it seeks to put the adjustment

on the procedural institutions and make them more coherent with case-by-case economics-based merger control. Standards of proof can be differentiated according to the requirements for the proof of anticompetitive effects (most ambitious standard first, less ambitious standard last; *Budzinski & Christiansen* 2007b):

- a) beyond reasonable doubt (i.e. virtually certainty),
- b) balance of probabilities (i.e. more likely than not, preponderance of evidence; (probability $\pi > 0.5$),
- c) considerable or appreciable effect (i.e. a more than negligible probability; e.g. $\pi > 0.25$),
- d) plausibility (i.e. not against logic and experience),
- e) possibility (i.e. a positive probability; $\pi > 0$).

Due to the nature of economic evidence in merger cases (predictive evidence), the most ambitious standard (a) would make it almost impossible to prove anticompetitive merger effects and, thus, represents an unattainable or unreasonable standard. In case of standard (b) the requirement would merely be that harm to consumers must be more likely than no harm. However, if "there is a 40 per cent chance that the merger will result in a significant impediment to effective competition", then according to (b) the competition agency "has not satisfied the standard of proof" (Lindsay 2006: 71). While (a) would factually impede the use of predictive economic evidence, (b) would in theory allow rather unambiguous models and evidence to enter the courts. In a way, standard (b) might still be overly ambitious, though, since especially close call or borderline mergers will often not allow for sufficient certainty that $\pi > 0.5$ actually holds. However, keeping in mind the line of argumentation in chapter II (section II.2), it must be considered that a standard (b) is unlikely to preserve in the courtroom in the face of sophisticated economic evidence. Instead, institutional economic theory and the experience from the last decades hint to an inherently and unintentional upward dynamic. Consequently, without adjusting the way economic evidence is used (see preceding section III.2) standard (b) tacitly evolves towards standard (a). In conclusion, both standards (a and b) are unattainable for an effects-based merger control rooted in sophisticated and predictive quantitative economic evidence. Incongruence between the institutional framework of substantive analysis and the institutional framework of procedural issues would prevail.

Standard (c) would alleviate much of the problems with standard (b). For instance, Lindsay's '40 per cent chance of significant anticompetitive effects' case would be enforceable here³⁰ and the demand for overly ambitious models and simulations would be reduced, bringing the standard of proof closer to what predictive economic evidence can actually do. However, it is more questionable whether the inherent upward dynamics described in section II.2 would be sufficiently alleviated.

Standards (d) and (e) might even allow for economics-only-based decisions since assessing the plausibility of causal relations represents a domain of formal model theory and a probability > 0 is easy to prove. Standard (d) is somewhat consistent with the *deferential standard* advocated by *Frankel* (2008: 175-180). He argues that competition agencies are better equipped to analyse complex cases and apply sophisticated economics than courts and, moreover, less partisan than business companies. Thus, the analysis of the 'expert agency' should be honoured and the burden to prove agency mistakes put on the ones challenging an agency decision. The downside especially of standard (e) is that a rather restrictive approach to merger control could be supported, which would unduly interfere with the private parties' right to combine their assets productively (i.e. make use of their property rights). *Budzinski* and *Christiansen* (2007b) cau-

³⁰ It is a different question whether an estimation of a 40 per cent chance of anticompetitive effects *should* actually lead to a challenge by competition agencies. Even if it would be exact, the probability must be combined with the severity of welfare damages if the 'less likely' thing happens (i.e. anticompetitive impact comes into effect). A high damage can justify a lower-than-50-per-cent threshold (*Katz & Shelanski* 2007). However, predictions are not exact and neither are the estimates for different scenarios. Therefore, in the face of fundamental uncertainty, a *procompetition presumption* (*Farrell & Shapiro* 2010b: 2) might also justify a lower threshold.

tiously derive (c) as the most adequate standard for what economic models can do. However, given the analysis in this paper, standard (d) might seem more appropriate. Due to the inherent dynamics of the interplay of generalized courts, allocation of burden of proof and the nature of sophisticated economic evidence, such an adequate standard of proof cannot be expected to evolve out of case law. Instead, it would have to be codified explicitly in competition law.

An alternative to the explicit reduction of the standard of proof would be to introduce a two-sided standard of proof (Budzinski & Christiansen 2007b). In this scenario, it would not be enough for the opposing side to raise doubts, instead, the opposing party would be obliged to present a reasonable and at least equally plausible alternative.³¹ The two-sided standard prevents that economic evidence is turned down simply because of the unavoidable imperfectness of sophisticated economic evidence (no 'perfect' models, no perfect predictions). Instead of merely pointing to deviating assumptions, the opposing party is required to submit own economic evidence of a comparable quality and validity if it wants to see a specific piece of economic evidence rejected. With a mixed burden of proof the legitimacy threshold remains comparatively high because rational competition authorities will produce convincing evidence when they intend to prohibit a merger or impose severe modifications since they anticipate that, otherwise, they would lose the case in the courtroom. In essence, the two-sided standard aims at closing the gap between the standard of proof and the standard of doubt (see section III.2). The lost-in-translation problem, however, would not be solved in a direct way.

The line of reasoning in this section should be viewed as a preliminary analysis. Further research is necessary to derive an optimal standard of proof for the nature of modern sophisticated economic evidence on complex future effects of mergers.

³¹ However, this innovative solution might pose difficult legal-procedural problems, which have yet to be solved.

5. Conclusions

The literature identifies a significant drop in merger control enforcement activity on both sides of the Atlantic during the last decade. Furthermore, this drop in enforcement activity is convincingly connected to enforcement problems on the sides of the competition agencies. This paper goes beyond the identification of under-enforcement and proceeds to the analysis of causes for the enforcement problems and the discussion of possible solutions. It argues that modern institutional economics suggest that a lack of 'fit' between the 'new' economic approach to merger control and the 'old' institutional environment of the legal procedures explains the drop of enforcement effectiveness on both sides of the Atlantic by implicitly raising the standard of proof, leading to unattainable standards, virtually eroding merger control enforcement power. As a consequence, the effects-based approach to merger control fails due to its failure to acknowledge its institutional implications. Reconciling industrial and institutional economics - promoting a comprehensive competition economics approach – however offers avenues towards an effective use of sophisticated industrial economic theories and methods. Firstly, incorporating economics into enforceable rules like strong rebuttable presumptions would adjust substantive merger control policy to the procedural institutional environment. Secondly, a reform of the standards of proof provisions would adjust the procedural framework to the characteristics of modern economic evidence and concepts. While both avenues offer the prospect of alleviating the enforcement problems with a causal therapy, the first avenue (rebuttable presumptions) appears to be more advanced in terms of research. The second avenue (standard of proof) requires considerable more research effort before implementable recommendations can be derived.

In summary, the enforcement problems in merger control require even more economic thinking, complementing industrial economic thought with institutional economic thought. This insight goes way beyond the issue of merger control. A comprehensive competition economics approach, embracing not only

(narrow) industrial economics but also institutional, behavioural and evolutionary economics, is necessary in order to create a sound framework of competition policy and regulation for the benefit of society.

6. References

Aigner, Gisela, Budzinski, Oliver & Christiansen, Arndt (2007), The Analysis of Coordinated Effects in EU Merger Control: Where Do We Stand after Sony/BMG and Impala?, in: European Competition Journal, Vol. 3 (1), pp. 63-88.

Ashenfelter, Orley & Hosken, Daniel (2008), The Effects of Mergers on Consumer Prices: Evidence from Five Selected Case Studies, NBER Working Paper 13859, Cambridge, Mass.

Baker, Jonathan B. & Shapiro, Carl (2008a), Detecting and Reversing the Decline in Horizontal Merger Enforcement, in: Antitrust, Vol. 22 (3), pp. 29-36.

Baker, Jonathan B. & Shapiro, Carl (2008b), Reinvigorating Horizontal Merger Enforcement, in: Robert Pitofsky (ed.), How the Chicago School Overshot the Mark, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 235-291.

Baker, Jonathan B. (1999a), Developments in Antitrust Economics, in: Journal of Economic Perspectives, Vol. 13 (1), pp. 181-194.

Baxter, Simon, Dethmers, Frances & Dodoo, Ninette (2006), The *GE/Honeywell* Judgement and the Assessment of Conglomerate Effects: What's new in EC Practice?, in: European Competition Journal, Vol. 2 (1), pp. 141-167.

Baye, Michael R. & Wright, Joshua D. (2008), Is Antitrust Too Complicated for Generalist Judges?, George Mason University Law School.

Botteman, Yves (2006), Mergers, Standard of Proof and Expert Economic Evidence, in: Journal of Competition Law and Economics, Vol. 2 (1), pp. 71-100.

Breyer, Stephen (2009), Economic Reasoning and Judicial Review, in: The Economic Journal, Vol. 119 (F), pp. 123-135.

Brodley, Joseph P. (1995), Post-Chicago Economics and Workable Legal Policy, in: Antitrust Law Journal, Vol. 63 (2), pp. 683-695.

Buchanan, James (1990), The Domain of Constitutional Economics, in: Constitutional Political Economy, Vol. 1 (1), pp. 1-18.

Budzinski, Oliver (2008), Monoculture versus Diversity in Competition Economics, in: Cambridge Journal of Economics, Vol. 32 (2), pp. 295-324.

Budzinski, Oliver (2009), An International Multilevel Competition Policy System, in: International Economics and Economic Policy, Vol. 6 (4), pp. 367-389.

Budzinski, Oliver (2010a), Modern Industrial Economics and Competition Policy, in: J. Drexl et al. (Hrsg.), The Economic Approach to Competition Law: Foundations and Limitations, Cheltenham: Elgar, forthcoming.

Budzinski, Oliver (2010b), On the Role of Business and Consumer Organizations in Competition Policy: Some Economics of 'Private' Enforcement, Manuscript.

Budzinski, Oliver & Christiansen, Arndt (2005), Aktuelle Reformen in der Europäischen Wettbewerbspolitik, in: Wirtschaftswissenschaftliches Studium (WiSt) – Zeitschrift für Ausbildung und Hochschulkontakt, Vol. 34 (3), S. 165-169.

Budzinski, Oliver & Christiansen, Arndt (2007a), The Oracle/PeopleSoft Case: Unilateral Effects, Simulation Models and Econometrics in Contemporary Merger Control, in: Legal Issues of Economic Integration, Vol. 34 (2), pp. 133-166.

Budzinski, Oliver & Christiansen, Arndt (2007b), Simulating Unilateral Effects of Mergers in Oligopolies and Standard of Proof: Lessons from Oracle, ZEW and INFER Conference Paper, Mannheim.

Budzinski, Oliver & Ruhmer, Isabel (2010), Merger Simulation in Competition Policy: A Survey, in: Journal of Competition Law & Economics, Vol. 6 (2), forthcoming.

Carlton, Dennis W. (2007), Does Antitrust Need To Be Modernized?, in: Journal of Economic Perspectives, Vol. 21 (3), pp. 155-176.

Christiansen, Arndt (2006), The More-Economic Approach in EU Merger Control, in: CESifo Forum, Vol. 7 (1), pp. 34-39.

Christiansen, Arndt (2010), Der More Economic Approach in der EU-Fusionskontrolle: Entwicklung, konzeptionelle Grundlagen und kritische Analyse, Frankfurt a.M.: Lang.

Christiansen, Arndt & Kerber, Wolfgang (2006), Competition Policy with Optimally Differentiated Rules Instead of "Per se Rules vs. Rule of Reason", in: Journal of Competition Law and Economics, Vol. 2 (2), pp. 215-244.

Coase, Ronald H. (1984), The New Institutional Economics, in: Journal of Institutional and Theoretical Economics, Vol. 140 (1), pp. 229-231.

Daniel, Timothy P. (2009), Whither Merger Review? Looking Forward While Looking Back, in: The Antitrust Source, Vol. 8 (6), pp. 1-20.

DeGraba, Patrick (2009), Coordinated Effects and Standards of Proof: The Arch Coal Merger, in: John E. Kwoka & Lawrence J. White (ed.), The Antitrust Revolution: Economics, Competition, and Policy, 5th Edition, New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 89-114.

Drauz, Götz, Chellingsworth, Thomas & Hyrkas, Hertta (2010), Recent Developments in EC Merger Control, in: Journal of European Competition Law & Practice, Vol. 1 (1), pp. 12-26.

Duso, Tomaso, Guger, Klaus & Yurtoglu, Burcin (2006), How Effective Is European Merger Control?, WZB Discussion Paper SP II 2006-12.

Eucken, Walter (2006), The Competitive Order and Its Implementation, in: Competition Policy International, Vol. 2 (2), pp. 219-245.

European Commission (2005), Merger Remedies Study, Brussels.

Farrell, Joseph & Shapiro, Carl (2008), Antitrust Evaluation of Horizontal Mergers: An Economic Alternative to Market Definition, http://ssrn.com/abstract=1313782.

Farrell, Joseph & Shapiro, Carl (2010a), Recapture, Pass-Through and Market Definition, in: Antitrust Law Journal, Vol. 76 (3), pp. 585-604.

Farrell, Joseph & Shapiro, Carl (2010b), Roundtable Interview, in: The Antitrust Source, Vol. 9 (3), pp. 1-8.

Fisher, Franklin M. (1991), Organizing Industrial Organization: Reflections of the Handbook of Industrial Organization, in: Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, Vol. 1991 (1), pp. 201-225.

Frankel, Lawrence M. (2008), The Flawed Institutional Design of U.S. Merger Review: Stacking the Deck against Enforcement, in: Utah Law Review, Vol. 2008 (1), pp. 159-219.

Froeb, Luke, Tenn, Steven & Tschantz, Steven (2007), Mergers when Firms Compete by Choosing both Price and Promotion, http://ssrn.com/abstract=980941.

Furubotn, Eirik G. & Richter, Rudolf R. (2005), Institutions and Economic Theory: The Contribution of the New Institutional Economics, 2nd Edition, University of Michigan Press.

Gavil, Andrew (2006), "Competition Policy, Economics, and Economists: Are We Expecting Too Much?," Annual Proceedings of the Fordham Corporate Law Institute on International Antitrust Law & Policy, 2005, p. 575-601.

German Monopolies Commission (2006), Sechzehntes Hauptgutachten 2004/2005: Mehr Wettbewerb auch im Dienstleistungssektor!, BT-Drucksache 16/2460, http://www.bundestag.de/bic/drucksachen/index.html.

German Monopolies Commission (2008), Siebzehntes Hauptgutachten XVII, 2006/2007, Weniger Staat, mehr Wettbewerb, http://www.monopolkommission.de/haupt_17/gesamtfassung_h17.pdf.

Grimes, Warren S. (2010), Fifteen Years of Supreme Court Antitrust Jurisprudence: The Defendant Always Wins, in: Roger Zäch, Andreas Heinemann & Andreas Kellerhals (eds), The Development of Competition Law – Global Perspectives, Cheltenham: Elgar, forthcoming.

Hansen, Lars P. & Heckman, James J. (1996), The Empirical Foundations of Calibration, in: Journal of Economic Perspectives, Vol. 10 (1), pp. 87-104.

Harkrider, John D. (2008), Antitrust Enforcement During the Bush Administration: An Economic Estimation, in: Antitrust, Vol. 22 (2), pp. 43-49.

Haucap, Justus (2010), Bounded Rationality and Competition Policy, in: Josef Drexl et al. (eds.), An Economic Approach to Competition Law: Foundations and Limitations, Cheltenham: Elgar, forthcoming.

Heyer, Kenneth (2007), Predicting the Competitive Effects of Mergers by Listening to Customers, in: Antitrust Law Journal, Vol. 74 (1), pp. 87-127.

Hovenkamp, Herbert (2001), Post-Chicago Antitrust: A Review and Critique, in: Columbia Business Law Review, Vol. 2001 (2), pp. 257-338.

Hunter, Graeme, Leonard, Gregory K. & Olley, G. Steven (2008), Merger Retrospective Studies: A Review, in: Antitrust, Vol. 23 (1), pp. 34-41.

Kahneman, Daniel (2003a), A Psychological Perspective on Economics, in: American Economic Review, Vol. 93 (2), pp. 162-168.

Kahneman, Daniel (2003b), Maps of Bounded Rationality: Psychology for Behavioral Economics, in: American Economic Review, Vol. 93 (5), pp. 1449-1475.

Kamerbeek, Sjoerd P. (2009), Merger Performance and Efficiencies in Horizontal Merger Policy in the US and the EU, MPRA Paper 18064, Utrecht.

Kaplow, Louis & Shapiro, Carl (2007), Antitrust, in: A. Mitchell Polinsky & Steven Shavell (eds), Handbook of Law and Economics, Amsterdam: Elsevier North-Holland, pp. 1073-1225.

Kasper, Wolfgang & Streit, Manfred E. (2001), Institutional Economics – Social Order and Public Policy, Reprint, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.

Katz, Michael L. & Shelanski, Howard A. (2007b), Merger Analysis and the Treatment of Uncertainty: Should We Expect Better, in: Antitrust Law Journal, Vol. 74 (3), pp. 537-574.

Kerber, Wolfgang (2006), Competition, Knowledge, and Institutions, in: Journal of Economic Issues, Vol. XL (2), pp. 1-7.

Kerber, Wolfgang & Schwalbe, Ulrich (2008), Economic Principles of Competition Law, in: F. J. Säcker et al. (eds), Competition Law: European Community Practice and Procedure, London: Sweet & Maxwell, pp. 202-393.

Kirkwood, John B. & Zerbe, Richard O. Jr. (2009), The Path to Profitability: Reinvigorating the Neglected Phase of Merger Analysis, in: George Mason Law Review, Vol. 17 (1), pp. 39-117.

Kovacic, William E. (2009), Assessing the Quality of Competition Policy: The Case of Horizontal Merger Enforcement, in: Competition Policy International, Vol. 5 (1), pp. 129-150.

Lindsay, Alistair (2006), The EC Merger Regulation: Substantive Issues. 2nd Ed. London: Sweet & Maxwell.

Maier-Rigaud, Frank & Parplies, Kay (2009), EU Merger Control Five Years after the Introduction of the SIEC Test: What Explains the Drop in Enforcement Activity, in: European Competition Law Review, Vol. 30 (11), pp. 565-579.

Muris, Timothy & Syyed, Bilal (2010), Three Key Principles for Revising the Horizontal Merger Guidelines, in: The Antitrust Source, Vol. 9 (4), pp. 1-13. Neven, Damien J. (2006), Competition Economics and Antitrust in Europe, in: *Economic Policy*, Vol. 21 (48), pp. 742-791.

Neven, Damien J. & Albaek, Svend (2007), Economics at DG Competition 2006-2007, in: Review of Industrial Organization, Vol. 31 (2), pp. 139-153.

Neven, Damien J. & de la Mano, Miguel (2009), Economics at DG Competition 2008-2009, in: Review of Industrial Organization, Vol. 35 (4), pp.317-347.

North, Douglass C. (1990), Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Ostrom, Elinor (2008), Doing Institutional Analysis: Digging Deeper than Markets and Hierarchies, in: Handbook of New Institutional Economics, Berlin: Springer, pp. 819-848.

Posner, Richard A. (1999), The Law and Economics of the Economic Expert Witness, in: Journal of Economic Perspectives, Vol. 13 (2), pp. 91-99.

Röller, Lars-Hendrik (2005), Economic Analysis and Competition Policy Enforcement in Europe, in: Peter A.G. van Bergeijk & Erik Kloosterhuis (eds.), Modelling European Mergers, Cheltenham: Elgar, pp. 13-26.

Röller, Lars-Hendrik & De La Mano, Miguel (2006), The Impact of the New Substantive Test in European Merger Control, in: European Competition Journal, Vol. 2 (1), pp. 9-28.

Röller, Lars-Hendrik & Stehmann, Oliver (2006), The Year 2005 at DG Competition: The Trend towards a More Effects-Based Approach, in: Review of Industrial Organization, Vol. 29 (4), pp. 281-304.

Rubinfeld, Daniel L. (2010), Econometric Issues in Antitrust Analysis, in: Journal of Institutional and Theoretical Economics, Vol. 166 (1), pp. 62-77.

Seldeslachts, Jo, Clougherty, Joseph A. & Barros, Pedro Pita (2007), Remedy for Now but Prohibit for Tomorrow: The Deterrence Effects of Merger Policy Tools, Discussion Paper No. 218, GESY – Governance and the Efficiency of Economic Systems, Mannheim.

Schwalbe, Ulrich & Zimmer, Daniel (2009), Law and Economics of European Merger Control, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Shapiro, Carl (2009), Updating the Merger Guidelines, http://faculty.haas.berkeley.edu/shapiro/updating.pdf.

Sidak, J. Gregory & Singer, Hal J. (2008), Evaluating Market Power With Two-Sided Demand and Preemptive Offers to Dissipate Monopoly Rent: Lessons for High-Technology Industries from the Antitrust Division's Approval of the XM – Sirius Satellite Radio Merger, in: Journal of Competition Law & Economics, Vol. 4 (3), pp. 697-751.

Sørgard, Lars (2009), Optimal Merger Policy: Enforcement vs. Deterrence, in: Journal of Industrial Economics, Vol. 57 (3), pp. 438-456.

Tucker, Darren S. (2009), FTC Merger Enforcement after CCC/Mitchell, in: The Threshold, Vol. 10 (1), pp. 59-71.

Tucker, Darren S., Reiter, Scott L. & Yingling, Kevin L. (2007), The Customer Is Sometimes Right: The Role of Customer Views in Merger Investigations, in: Journal of Competition Law & Economics, Vol. 3 (4), pp. 551-607.

Tucker, Darren S. & Yingling, Kevin L. (2007), Too Hot To Handle: Internal Party Documents in Whole Foods and Other Modern Merger Challenges, in: The Antitrust Source, Vol. 7 (1), pp. 1-13.

Vanberg, Viktor J. (1999), Markets and Regulation: On the Contrast Between Free-Market Liberalism and Constitutional Liberalism, in: Constitutional Political Economy, Vol. 10 (3), pp. 219-243.

Vanberg, Viktor J. (2002), Rational Choice vs. Program-based Behaviour – Alternative Theoretical Approaches and their Relevance for the Study of Institutions, in: Rationality and Society, Vol. 14 (1), S. 7-53.

Vanberg, Viktor J. (2010), Consumer Welfare, Total Welfare and Economic Freedom: On the Normative Foundations of Competition Policy, in: Josef Drexl et al. (eds.), An Economic Approach to Competition Law: Foundations and Limitations, Cheltenham: Elgar, forthcoming.

Varner, Carlton & Cooper, Heather (2007), Product Markets in Merger Cases: The Whole Foods Decision, in: The Antitrust Source, Vol. 7 (1), pp. 1-10.

Vesterdorf, Bo (2005), Standard of Proof in Merger Cases: Reflections in the Light of Recent Case Law of the Community Courts, in: European Competition Journal, Vol. 1 (1), pp. 3-33.

Voigt, Stefan & Schmidt, André (2004), Switching to Substantial Impediments of Competition (SIC) can have Substantial Costs – SIC!, in: European Competition Law Review, Vol. 25(9), pp. 584-589.

Voigt, Stefan & Schmidt, André (2005), Making European Merger Policy More Predictable, Boston: Springer.

Walker, Mike (2005), The Potential for Significant Inaccuracies in Merger Simulation Models, in: Journal of Competition Law and Economics, Vol. 1 (3), pp. 473-496.

Weinberg, Matthew (2008), The Price Effects of Horizontal Mergers, in: Journal of Competition Law and Economics, Vol. 4 (2), pp. 433-447.

Werden, Gregory J. (2008), Unilateral Competitive Effects and the Test for Merger Control, in: European Competition Journal, Vol. 4 (1), pp. 95-101.

Werden, Gregory J. & Froeb, Luke M. (2008), Unilateral Competitive Effects of Horizontal Mergers, in: Paolo Buccirossi (ed.), Handbook of Antitrust Economics, Cambridge, Mass.: The MIT Press, pp. 43-104.

White, Lawrence J. (2008), The Growing Influence of Economics and Economists on Antitrust: An Extended Discussion, NYU Law & Economics Research Paper Series No. 08-07.

Williamson, Oliver E. (2000), The New Institutional Economics – Taking Stock, Looking Ahead, in: Journal of Economic Literature, Vol. 38 (3), pp. 595-613.

Wood, Diane P. (2009), Square Pegs in Round Holes: The Interaction between Judges and Economic Evidence, in: Competition Policy International, Vol. 5 (1), pp. 50-64.

Department of Environmental and Business Economics

Institut for Miljø- og Erhvervsøkonomi (IME)

IME WORKING PAPERS

ISSN: 1399-3224

Issued working papers from IME Udgivne arbejdspapirer fra IME

No.

1/99	Frank Jensen Niels Vestergaard Hans Frost	Asymmetrisk information og regulering af for- urening
2/99	Finn Olesen	Monetær integration i EU
3/99	Frank Jensen Niels Vestergaard	Regulation of Renewable Resources in Federal Systems: The Case of Fishery in the EU
4/99	Villy Søgaard	The Development of Organic Farming in Europe
5/99	Teit Lüthje Finn Olesen	EU som handelsskabende faktor?
6/99	Carsten Lynge Jensen	A Critical Review of the Common Fisheries Policy
7/00	Carsten Lynge Jensen	Output Substitution in a Regulated Fishery
8/00	Finn Olesen	Jørgen Henrik Gelting – En betydende dansk keynesianer
9/00	Frank Jensen Niels Vestergaard	Moral Hazard Problems in Fisheries Regulation: The Case of Illegal Landings
10/00	Finn Olesen	Moral, etik og økonomi

11/00	Birgit Nahrstedt	Legal Aspect of Border Commuting in the Danish-German Border Region
12/00	Finn Olesen	Om Økonomi, matematik og videnskabelighed - et bud på provokation
13/00	Finn Olesen Jørgen Drud Hansen	European Integration: Some stylised facts
14/01	Lone Grønbæk	Fishery Economics and Game Theory
15/01	Finn Olesen	Jørgen Pedersen on fiscal policy - A note
16/01	Frank Jensen	A Critical Review of the Fisheries Policy: To- tal Allowable Catches and Rations for Cod in the North Sea
17/01	Urs Steiner Brandt	Are uniform solutions focal? The case of international environmental agreements
18/01	Urs Steiner Brandt	Group Uniform Solutions
19/01	Frank Jensen	Prices versus Quantities for Common Pool Resources
20/01	Urs Steiner Brandt	Uniform Reductions are not that Bad
21/01	Finn Olesen Frank Jensen	A note on Marx
22/01	Urs Steiner Brandt Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	Hot air in Kyoto, cold air in The Hague
23/01	Finn Olesen	Den marginalistiske revolution: En dansk spire der ikke slog rod?
24/01	Tommy Poulsen	Skattekonkurrence og EU's skattestruktur
25/01	Knud Sinding	Environmental Management Systems as Sources of Competitive Advantage
26/01	Finn Olesen	On Machinery. Tog Ricardo fejl?
27/01	Finn Olesen	Ernst Brandes: Samfundsspørgsmaal - en kri- tik af Malthus og Ricardo
28/01	Henrik Herlau Helge Tetzschner	Securing Knowledge Assets in the Early Phase of Innovation

29/02	Finn Olesen	Økonomisk teorihistorie
		Overflødig information eller brugbar ballast?
30/02	Finn Olesen	Om god økonomisk metode
		– beskrivelse af et lukket eller et åbent socialt
		system?
31/02	Lone Grønbæk Kronbak	The Dynamics of an Open Access: The case of the Baltic Sea Cod Fishery – A Strategic Ap-
		proach -
32/02	Niels Vestergaard	Technical Efficiency of the Danish Trawl fleet:
	Dale Squires	Are the Industrial Vessels Better Than Others?
	Frank Jensen	
	Jesper Levring Andersen	
33/02	Birgit Nahrstedt	Estimation of Production Functions on Fish-
	Henning P. Jørgensen	ery: A Danish Survey
	Ayoe Hoff	
34/02	Hans Jørgen Skriver	Organisationskulturens betydning for videns-
		delingen mellem daginstitutionsledere i Varde
		Kommune
35/02	Urs Steiner Brandt	Rent-seeking and grandfathering: The case of
	Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	GHG trade in the EU
36/02	Philip Peck	Environmental and Social Disclosure and
	Knud Sinding	Data-Richness in the Mining Industry
37/03	Urs Steiner Brandt	Fighting windmills? EU industrial interests
	Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	and global climate negotiations
38/03	Finn Olesen	Ivar Jantzen – ingeniøren, som beskæftigede
		sig med økonomi
39/03	Finn Olesen	Jens Warming: den miskendte økonom
40/03	Urs Steiner Brandt	Unilateral actions, the case of international
		environmental problems
41/03	Finn Olesen	Isi Grünbaum: den politiske økonom
42/03	Urs Steiner Brandt	Hot Air as an Implicit Side Payment Arrange-
	Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	ment: Could a Hot Air Provision have Saved
		the Kyoto-Agreement?

43/03	Frank Jensen	Application of the Inverse Almost Ideal De-
	Max Nielsen	mand System to Welfare Analysis
	Eva Roth	
44/03	Finn Olesen	Rudolf Christiani – en interessant rigsdags- mand?
45/03	Finn Olesen	Kjeld Philip – en økonom som også blev poli- tiker
46/03	Urs Steiner Brandt	Bureaucratic Rent-Seeking in the European
	Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	Union
47/03	Bodil Stilling Blichfeldt	Unmanageable Tourism Destination Brands?
48/03	Eva Roth	Impact of recreational fishery on the formal
	Susanne Jensen	Danish economy
49/03	Helge Tetzschner	Innovation and social entrepreneurship in
	Henrik Herlau	tourism - A potential for local business development?
50/03	Lone Grønbæk Kronbak	An Enforcement-Coalition Model: Fishermen
	Marko Lindroos	and Authorities forming Coalitions
51/03	Urs Steiner Brandt	The Political Economy of Climate Change
	Gert Tinggaard Svendsen	Policy in the EU: Auction and Grandfathering
52/03	Tipparat Pongthanapanich	Review of Mathematical Programming for
	M N' 1	Coastal Land Use Optimization
53/04	Max Nielsen	A Cost-Benefit Analysis of a Public Labelling Scheme of Fish Quality
	Frank Jensen	Scheme of Fish Quality
	Eva Roth	
54/04	Frank Jensen	Fisheries Management with Multiple Market
	Niels Vestergaard	Failures
55/04	Lone Grønbæk Kronbak	A Coalition Game of the Baltic Sea Cod Fishery

56/04	Bodil Stilling Blichfeldt	Approaches of Fast Moving Consumer Good Brand Manufacturers Product Development "Safe players" versus "Productors": Impli- cations for Retailers' Management of Manu- facturer Relations
57/04	Svend Ole Madsen Ole Stegmann Mikkelsen	Interactions between HQ and divisions in a MNC - Some consequences of IT implementation on organizing supply activities
58/04	Urs Steiner Brandt Frank Jensen Lars Gårn Hansen Niels Vestergaard	Ratcheting in Renewable Resources Contracting
59/04	Pernille Eskerod Anna Lund Jepsen	Voluntary Enrolment – A Viable Way of Staffing Projects?
60/04	Finn Olesen	Den prækeynesianske Malthus
61/05	Ragnar Arnason Leif K. Sandal Stein Ivar Steinshamn Niels Vestergaard	Actual versus Optimal Fisheries Policies: An Evaluation of the Cod Fishing Policies of Denmark, Iceland and Norway
62/05	Bodil Stilling Blichfeldt Jesper Rank Andersen	On Research in Action and Action in Research
63/05	Urs Steiner Brandt	Lobbyism and Climate Change in Fisheries: A Political Support Function Approach
64/05	Tipparat Pongthanapanich	An Optimal Corrective Tax for Thai Shrimp Farming
65/05	Henning P. Jørgensen Kurt Hjort-Gregersen	Socio-economic impact in a region in the southern part of Jutland by the establishment of a plant for processing of bio ethanol
66/05	Tipparat Pongthanapanich	Options and Tradeoffs in Krabi's Coastal Land Use

67/06	Tipparat Pongthanapanich	Optimal Coastal Land Use and Management in Krabi, Thailand: Compromise Programming Approach
68/06	Anna Lund Jepsen Svend Ole Madsen	Developing competences designed to create customer value
69/06	Finn Olesen	Værdifri samfundsvidenskab? - nogle reflek- sioner om økonomi
70/06	Tipparat Pongthanapanich	Toward Environmental Responsibility of Thai Shrimp Farming through a Voluntary Man- agement Scheme
71/06	Finn Olesen	Rational Economic Man og Bounded Ratio- nality – Nogle betragtninger over rationali- tetsbegrebet i økonomisk teori
72/06	Urs Steiner Brandt	The Effect of Climate Change on the Probability of Conservation: Fisheries Regulation as a Policy Contest
73/06	Urs Steiner Brandt Lone Grønbæk Kronbak	Robustness of Sharing Rules under Climate Change. The Case of International Fisheries Agreements
74/06	Finn Olesen	Lange and his 1938-contribution – An early Keynesian
75/07	Finn Olesen	Kritisk realisme og post keynesianisme.
76/07	Finn Olesen	Aggregate Supply and Demand Analysis – A note on a 1963 Post Keynesian Macroeconomic textbook
77/07	Finn Olesen	Betydningen af Keynes' metodologi for aktuel makroøkonomisk forskning – En Ph.D. fore- læsning
78/08	Urs Steiner Brandt	Håndtering af usikkerhed og betydningen af innovationer i klimaproblematikken: Med udgangspunkt i Stern rapporten

79/08	Lone Grønbæk Kronbak	On Species Preservation and Non-
	Marko Lindroos	Cooperative Exploiters
80/08	Urs Steiner Brandt	What can facilitate cooperation: Fairness,
		ineaulity aversion, punishment, norms or
		trust?
81/08	Finn Olesen	Heterodoks skepsis – om matematisk
		formalisme i økonomi
82/09	Oliver Budzinski	Merger Simulation in Competition Policy: A
	Isabel Ruhmer	Survey
83/09	Oliver Budzinski	An International Multilevel Competition Pol-
		icy System
84/09	Oliver Budzinski	Implications of Unprofitable Horizontal
	Jürgen-Peter Kretschmer	Mergers: A Positive External Effect Does Not
		Suffice To Clear A Merger!
85/09	Oliver Budzinski	Sports Business and the Theory of Multisided
-	Janina Satzer	Markets
86/09	Lars Ravn-Jonsen	Ecosystem Management – A Management
		View
87/09	Lars Ravn-Jonsen	A Size-Based Ecosystem Model
88/09	Lars Ravn-Jonsen	Intertemporal Choice of Marine Ecosystem
		Exploitation
89/09	Lars Ravn-Jonsen	The Stock Concept Applicability for the Eco-
		nomic Evaluation of Marine Ecosystem Ex-
		ploitation
90/09	Oliver Budzinski	Horizontal Mergers, Involuntary Unemploy-
	Jürgen-Peter Kretschmer	ment, and Welfare
91/09	Finn Olesen	A Treatise on Money – et teorihistorisk case
		studie

92/09	Jurijs Grizans	Urban Issues and Solutions in the Context of
		Sustainable Development. A review of the lit-
		erature
93/09	Oliver Budzinski	Modern Industrial Economics and Competition
		Policy: Open Problems and Possible limits
94/09	Thanh Viet Nguyen	Ecosystem-Based Fishery Management: A
		Critical Review of Concepts and Ecological
		Economic Models
95/09	Finn Olesen	History matters – om især den tyske historiske
		skole
96/09	Nadine Lindstädt	Multisided Media Markets: Applying the
		Theory of Multisided Markets to Media Mar-
		kets
97/09	Oliver Budzinski	Europäische Medienmärkte: Wettbewerb,
		Meinungsvielfalt und kulturelle Vielfalt
98/10	Niels Vestergaard	Cost-Benefit Analysis of the Greenland Off-
	Kristiana A. Stoyanova	shore Shrimp Fishery
	Claas Wagner	
99/10	Oliver Budzinski	Advertised Meeting-the-Competition Clauses:
	Jurgen-Peter Kretschmer	Collusion Instead of Price Discrimination
100/10	Elmira Schaimijeva	Russia's Chemical and Petrochemical Indus-
	Gjusel Gumerova	tries at the Eve of WTO-Accession
	Jörg Jasper	
	Oliver Budzinski	
101/10	Oliver Budzinski	An Institutional Analysis of the Enforcement
		Problems in Merger Control